Sandy Town Council



Minutes of a meeting of Sandy Town Council held on Monday 22 October 2012 at the Council Chamber, 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy commencing at 7.30 pm.

Present: Cllrs N Aldis, J Ali, A Jackson, S Lunn, A Maycock, C Osborne, M Pettitt, M Runchman, M Scott, D Sharman, R Smith, S Sutton, S Walsh and G White. 
Absent: Cllrs K Lynch and M Scott 
Central Bedfordshire Cllrs C Maudlin joined the meeting late and seven members of the public were present.  PCSO Ann Jeeves was in attendance for part of the meeting.  The Town Clerk was in attendance.
	1
	Apologies for absence (78/2012-2013) 
Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs Lynch and Scott.  

Central Bedfordshire Cllr N Sheppard had sent apologies for absence due to illness and Central Bedfordshire Cllr C Maudlin had sent apologies for her anticipated late arrival.


	2
	Declaration of interests (79/2012-2013)

(a) Personal Interests

Cllr Jackson declared a personal interest in item 8 as the named organiser of the Lottery although it was noted that he was undertaking this role on behalf of the Council.
(b) Pecuniary Interests

None.


	3
	Minutes of previous meeting (80/2012-2013)

It was resolved: to approve the minutes of the meeting of Sandy Town Council held on Monday 10 September 2012 (which had been circulated in advance) as a correct record of proceedings. It was noted that the minutes had previously been amended to include the missing words Local Area Transport Plan at item 8 


	4
	Public Participation (81/2012-2013)

The Mayor welcomed members of the public and invited them to address the meeting.

1) A member of the public asked a question about expenses paid to the Mayor and Deputy Mayor of the Council noting that a petrol allowance of up to 65p per mile was paid by Sandy Town Council both to members and to staff who claimed travelling expenses.  In the case of staff this was negotiated as part of the NJC national terms and conditions for local council employees.  However, this agreement did not apply to councillors.  It was asserted that 65p was in excess of the actual cost and the member of the public asked the Council whether it would consider changing this amount.  In response to questions the Town Clerk confirmed that this question had been considered before and was on the work list of the Policy, Finance and Resources Committee meeting. It was confirmed that the council’s expenses policy and amounts would be reviewed by that committee before the estimates process for 2013/14.


	5
	Police Matters (82/2012-2013)

The Mayor welcomed PCSO Ann Jeeves to the meeting and she presented a report on policing in the parish and provided crime figures for the preceding month.  It was noted that vehicle crime including theft of catalytic convertors remained a problem and there were continuing issues with anti-social behaviour in Sandy which was not all youth related.  PCSO Jeeves answered questions on police publicity materials, drug detection activities, the use of mobile phones whilst driving, the use of the police pod and policing on the Engayne Avenue estate.  
A member of the public requested information about actions taken to enforce the 20 mph speed limit in the High Street and the 30 mph speed limit in Bedford Road.  It was confirmed that a speed watch group in Sandy had not been established as there were insufficient volunteers.  PCSO Jeeves undertook to obtain more information about enforcement of the 20 mph limit.  



	6
	Closure of Footway between St Neots Road and Belam Way (83/2012-2013)

A petition had been received from residents in St Neots Road expressing concern about drug dealing activities taking place in the ginnel between St Neots Road and Belam Way and a resident explained these concerns to the Council, noting that the alleged drug dealing took place on a daily basis and that the path which had originally been used for access by developers was now redundant.  The landowner of part of the path was present and stated that he wished to close off the footway.  Aldwyck Housing Association owned part of the land concerned.  Cllr Aldis described a recent arson attack in the location and mentioned other ASB.  Cllr Osborne said Alistair Burt MP had indicated his support of the residents’ wish to close the footway.  PCSO Jeeves confirmed that the police were in support of closure of the ginnel.  Cllr Aldis confirmed that according to Central Bedfordshire Council the footway was not a right of way and no legal procedures were considered to be necessary to effect a stopping up.
It was resolved to write to the landowners and ask them to effect closure of the ginnel for the benefit of all the community.
(PCSO Jeeves and the members of the public left the meeting.)


	7
	Elections to Committees (84/2012-2013)
It was resolved to elect Cllr Maycock to the Development Scrutiny Committee, to elect Cllr Walsh to the Policy, Finance & Resources Committee and to elect both these councillors to the Community Services & Environment Committee.
Council was advised that Cllr Aldis had decided to stand down from the working group set up to explore the feasibility of SHRG securing the premises at 10 Cambridge Road for the development of a museum.  The reason for this was a conflict of interest as Cllr Aldis was also a member of SHRG.  It was resolved that Cllr Lunn would take Cllr Aldis’s place and members noted that a meeting of the group would be held on 27 November 2012.



	8
	Minutes of Committees and Sub-committees (85/2012-2013)

i) It was resolved to receive the minutes of a meeting of the Policy, Finance & Resources Committee held on 17 September 2012 and to approve recommendations contained therein at items 4.1, 4.2 and 4.3
ii) It was resolved to receive the minutes of a meeting of the Development Scrutiny Committee held on 24 September 2012.


	9
	Christmas Lights (86/2012-2013)

The Chairman of the Christmas Lights Working Group gave a PowerPoint presentation to the Council on behalf of the group explaining the plans made for Christmas illuminations in Sandy and reiterating the recommendations laid out in the minutes of the Policy, Finance & Resources Committee minutes of 17 September 2012 at item 4.4 i, ii and iii. A report from the Clerk had also been circulated before the meeting.

Council was advised that arrangements would differ from previous years when the Chamber of Trade had undertaken the Christmas Lights project.  The Town Council’s arrangements would meet current health and safety regulations and electricity would be taken from the street lamp supply and paid for by the Council. The working group was meeting weekly and was involving as many community groups as possible although it had been agreed not to combine with the Sandy Carnival committee.  To date donations had been received from the community, both in cash and in the form of raffle prizes to the value of over £500.  A fundraising meal was to be hosted by the Mayor in November.  Cllr Ali offered to donate £50 and a meal for two at the Maharajah as well as making donations from the fundraising meal.  Illuminations would be provided by Lamps and Tubes on a three year hire contract.    Council discussed the illumination infrastructure costs to come from the capital account.   The working group answered questions on the proposed financial plan and on their fundraising estimates. 
It was resolved: 

i) To approve the recommendation made by the Policy, Finance & Resources committee on 17 September 2012 minute no 4.4.iii.
ii) To approve the working group’s arrangements including the budget presented at the meeting as follows:

Revenue Costs

Christmas Lights

£6,500

Christmas Tree

£50

Electricity 

£500

Printing and staff costs 

£1,500

Licences and RTO

£150

Decorations, stalls and stage

£100

Entertainers 

£200

£9,000

Revenue Income
Fundraising
£2,000
Net Total

£7,000

Capital Costs

Tree fencing 

£200

Tree pit

£300

Infrastructure work 

£3,000

Covers and clips for stalls

£100

Decorations, stalls and stage

£100

Entertainers 

£200

Total

£3,600

which was amended to include estimated fundraising income of £2,000.  Capital costs would be met from the Council’s capital reserves and revenue costs would be met from the existing revenue budget for Christmas lights of £5,500 plus £3,000 from the Roman Sandy bank account (previously not included in the Town Council’s accounts as described in the Clerk’s report) and from fundraising. 


	10
	Consultations (87/2012-2013)

i) It was resolved to make no corporate response to the current CBC consultation on that council’s Gypsy and Traveller Local Plan but councillors were encouraged to make their own individual responses.
ii) It was resolved to agree a formal response to the CBC Draft Local Area Transport Plan for Biggleswade and Sandy at the Town Council meeting to be held on Monday 19 November 2012.


	11
	Sandy Town Council Strategic Plan (88/2012-2013)
A report from the Clerk had been circulated in advance of the meeting and this was discussed. It was agreed that adoption of a strategic plan was a priority for the council but this could not be done in time to inform the 2013/14 estimates.
It was resolved to set up a task and finish group to prepare a draft strategic plan for the council ready for adoption at the end of the current financial year.  Cllrs Sutton, Aldis, Maycock, Walsh, Runchman, Ali, White, Lunn and Jackson all expressed interest in joining the group.


	12
	Mayoral and Deputy Mayoral Communications (89/2012-2013)

The Mayor reported on the success of the Walkers are Welcome accreditation launch and also drew attention to the recent funeral of Peter Vickers, the choral festival organised by Cllr Maycock and the Town Team Autumn Ball.  The Mayor thanked her deputy and further noted that regrettably it had not been possible for either her or the Deputy Mayor to support Sandy Upper School at their recent awards evening but that a letter of apology would be written explaining the circumstances.  
It was resolved to note the recent engagements of the Mayor and Deputy Mayor as circulated in the agenda.


	13

	Reports from Representatives (79/2012-2013)
1. Central Bedfordshire Councillors
Cllr Maudlin had provided a written report on behalf of the Central Bedfordshire Ward Councillors highlighting various items and the report was circulated at the meeting.
2. Representatives on Outside Bodies
On behalf of the Sandy Town Twinning Association Cllr White advised that arrangements for the visitors from Poland in November had gone very well with hospitality offered to several visitors.  Cllr Walsh invited members to attend a drinks party for the visitors at 43, The High Street, Sandy after church on Sunday 11 November 2012.

	14
	Finance (80/2012-2013)

Following questions it was resolved:

a) To approve the accounts for payment.

b) To receive the report showing expenditure against budget up to the end of September 2012.

c) To note the appointment of BDO/LLP as external auditor for Sandy Town Council for five years from 2012/13.



	14


	Human Resources Issues (81/2012-2013)
It was resolved to exclude members of the press and public as permitted under the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 (as extended) for discussion of the following item of information on the grounds that such discussion involved likely disclosure of confidential information ad defined as exempt information in Part 1 of Schedule 12a of the Local Government Act 1972 (in this case personal information).

A set of minutes from a meeting of the Human Resources sub-Committee held on 24 September 2012 and a confidential file note relating to those minutes and containing recommendations for consideration by Council had been circulated to members in advance of the meeting.

Cllr Osborne proposed that the Clerk to the Council should be excluded from the meeting for the purpose of discussing the minutes, file note and recommendations since these documents concerned an employment grievance which the Clerk had raised against Cllr Scott and the Council as her employer.  This proposal was seconded and voted upon and a recorded vote was requested.

Those in favour of the proposal:  Cllrs Osborne, Sharman and Smith.

Those against the proposal: Cllrs Aldis, Ali, Jackson, Lunn, Maycock, Pettitt, Runchman, Sutton, Walsh and White.
(Cllr Osborne left the meeting.)

Council had previously been made aware in writing that the Grievance Panel convened to deal with the Town Clerk’s grievances had received the report of the independent investigators employed to investigate the complaints and had upheld the investigators findings which supported the Clerk’s grievance.   The HR Sub-committee had made the following recommendations to Town Council: 
1)  To recommend that all Members to receive a copy of the Job Description for the Town Clerk.

2)  To recommend that all Members receive updated training on the role and duties of the Town Clerk.

3) To recommend that all Members receive training on their collective responsibilities as an employer of staff.

4)  To recommend that the Mayor would write formally to Cllr M Scott about his behaviour and attitude towards the Clerk.

5) To recommend that a mutually trusted person (Mayor or Chairman of Human Resources Sub-committee) would liaise between the Clerk and Cllr Scott when there are matters of concern by either party to be addressed.

6)  To recommend a review of the Council’s Grievance Policy.

7)  To recommend a review of the Purpose and Terms of Reference of the Human Resources Sub-Committee.

8)  To recommend a Training session for all Members and Staff on Officer / Member Protocol.

9)  To recommend a review of the Code of Conduct and Standing Orders and consideration of appropriate local sanctions for Members in breach.

10) To recommend a review of the Town Clerk’s job description by the Human Resources Sub-committee in consultation with the Town Clerk.    

11) To recommend that the Clerk is given access to external HR support to enable her to deal with staffing issues and discuss performance and development concerns regarding the staffing team in a supportive and non-confrontational way. 
12) To recommend that the Town Clerk’s Job Description be ratified by the full Council and the Clerk’s performance regularly monitored against objectives set by the Council and in conjunction with her job description.
The Clerk advised Council that Cllr Scott had contacted her to discuss recommendation 5 because he felt it was unrealistic to have an intermediary involved in his day to day activities as a councillor but the Clerk noted that the recommendation mentioned an intermediary only when discussing “matters of concern” and therefore some direct contact should be possible.    The Clerk also drew council’s attention to recommendation 12 which might be interpreted to imply that the Clerk’s performance was not already regularly monitored against objectives set by the Council. In fact annual performance appraisals were held for the Town Clerk which included objective setting and review of performance against objectives had taken place with the Mayor and Chairman of Staffing Committee on a regular basis since she had been appointed.

Members noted their mindfulness that under the present Code of Conduct and the monitoring regime for Councillor behaviour brought in under the Localism Act there was very little which could be done by Council to remedy the present situation.
Following discussion it was resolved to approve these recommendations with no amendments save the changing of the work “her” in recommendation 12 to read “the”.
Council discussed whether it was legitimate to keep the names of those involved in the grievance procedure out of the public domain now that the process had been exhausted.
It was resolved: that the fact that the grievance process had been followed and the names of the member of staff and the councillor directly involved in the grievance should be included in the minutes. 


	15
	New Release (82/2012-2013)
It was resolved to issue a news release advising that councillor expenses would be reviewed and noting that Cllr Lynch had organised a display of photographs of Sandy Carnival which would be on display in Sandy Library from Tuesday 23 October 2012.
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